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DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 
MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

 January 5, 2012 
MINUTES 

 
 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Elbra Wedgeworth Judy Montero 

Mark Imhoff Laura Aldrete 

Jerry Glick Barbara Grogan 

Cary Kennedy  

Bill Bianco  

Steve Kaplan  

Marla Lien  

Kent Bagley   

George Scheuernstuhl (for Jennifer Schaufele)  

Michael West 

 

 

  

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Meeting of the Board of Directors of 
DUSPA to order at 1:33 p.m.    
 
II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  
 
Elbra Wedgeworth welcomed the Board Members and guests to today’s meeting and wished 
everyone a happy New Year.  
 
III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
President Wedgeworth asked for public comment.  There was no public comment.  President 
Wedgeworth announced that the Federal District Court finally found in favor of the FTA in the 
lawsuit by Colorado Rail that challenged the Final Environmental Impact Statement for the DUS 
Project.   
 
IV. ROLL CALL 
 
Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 
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V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the December 1, 2011 meeting minutes.  There were 
no comments. 
 
Jerry Glick moved to approve the minutes.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The motion 
carried unanimously.1  
 
 
VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
 A. Finance Committee Report 
 
None. 
 
 B. Owner’s Representative Report 
 
  i) Project Progress 
 
Bill Mosher reported that as of the end of December, 2011, the completion percentages were as 
follows: 
 

Entire project is 52 percent complete  
 LRT is 99 percent complete 
 Bus Facility is 50 percent complete 
 The CRT is 37 percent complete 
 The Streets and Plazas are 36 percent complete 
 
Mr. Mosher reported that DUSPA has spent a total of $255 million, which is 52 percent of the 
overall budget.   
 
Mr. Mosher reported that DUSPA, CDOT and the City of Denver received a favorable ruling 
from the Water Quality Control Commission on the arsenic standard for the NPDES discharge 
permit and that DUSPA will save between $250,000 and $500,000 due to the return of the 
standards to the previous concentrations.   
 
He reported that he has been asked about the plastic on the vent tubes at the LRT plaza.  He 
reported that, because DUSPA will not accept the vent tubes until the bus facility is completed, 
Kiewit is protecting the tubes with the plastic. 
 
Alex Brown reported that the LRT-L5 package is only three months from final acceptance by 
RTD and that it may be possible for Kiewit to remove the plastic at that time. 
 

                                                 
1 Cary Kennedy arrived shortly after this vote. 
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Bill Mosher reported that the bus bays and west concourse in the bus facility look great.  He 
reported that the structural caps and caissons at the eastern end of the bus facility are installed 
and that installation of CRT structural roof can begin.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that the mud slab for the bottom of the east portion of the bus facility 
should be installed next week.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that the streets and plaza’s work is mostly on 16th Street and that one 
shuttle lane is still closed.   
 
He thanked Jerry Nery and RTD for their work on the 18th Street acquisitions and reported that 
the land is purchased and that work will start this week.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that the parking lots at DUS are closed and that demolition will start next 
week.  He added that a map of access and function prepared by CRL has been handed out and 
shows how DUS will be accessed during construction. 
 
Elbra Wedgeworth reported that there are still communication issues with the parking and that 
she has spoken to Roger Sherman about additional outreach efforts.  
 
Bill Mosher added that on January 18th there will be a public meeting at RTD and that the 
parking issues will be on-going.  
 
  ii) Project Issues List 
 
Bill Mosher reported the following from the corresponding DUSPA Issues List that was handed 
out today: 
 

1. The environmental risk is close to done. 
2. Drafting of the agreements is in progress.  Still discussing under-build issues. 
3. The DUS Developer is selected and discussions have started. 
4. Marla Lien will have a conversation with Amtrak in Washington. 

 
Jerry Glick asked who pays for Amtrak to move into DUS.  
 
Bill Mosher replied that it is his understanding that DUSPA pays to move Amtrak back into the 
building and that the Stadium District will not renew the lease for the temporary facility. 
 
Jerry Glick asked if DUSPA uses FASTER grant funds for the move. 
 
Marla Lien reported that RTD needs to figure this out.  She added that while DUSPA could put 
Amtrak back where they were before in DUS, it is preferred that they coordinate with the 
developer for a new location.  
 

5.  This is on-going 
6.  This is on-going and issues with 17th Street need to get worked out. 
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7.  In progress. 
8.  DUSPA is working with East – West Partners. 
9.  We are getting paid. 
10. The plans are under review by RTD and DUSPA, but they have not been 
approved yet.  
11.  18th Street is resolved. 
12.  DUSPA is in good shape with DTP and RTD. 
 

 
  iii) Proposed Change Orders 
 
Bill Mosher reported that there is only one change order that will convert Allowance #3 from the 
LOI to a lump sum.  He reported that this will take $2.157 million from unallocated contingency, 
and that you can see in lines 106 and 124 in the budget that DUSPA has been carrying funds for 
the LOI. 
 
Mr. Mosher recommended approval of this change order to make this item a fixed price.  He 
reported we have a letter from USNC signing off on these LOI items.   
 
  iv) Year End Budget Report 
 
Bill Mosher reported that the budget is in the best shape it has ever been.   Mr. Mosher referred 
to the DUSPA Budget Forecast handed out today and reported the following: 
 

Line 8 See the payments by Amtrak and USNC.  He added that the removal of 
the mail tunnel may be performed by Kiewit and paid for by USNC. 
Lines 76 to 82 are the approved change orders.  Line 82 is pending signatures. 
Line 99 is the PA system.  
Line 101 is the visual paging system. 
 

Mr. Mosher reported that the budgets for the PA system and the visual paging system are 
tight, but that the estimates look like we will be okay.  

 
Line 142 is the Owner’s Unallocated Contingency. 
Line 167 is the CRT Signals.  The deferral amount has changed to match the 
RRIF loan.  DUSPA is working with Jerry Nery and Rick Clark to make this 
work. 
Line 192 is for art and the Board will see in today’s presentation.  
Line 200 is a final number for the R.O.W. 
Lines 308 to 315 are all approved change orders. 
Line 316 shows the balance of the contingency. 
 

He reported that the new list of possible change orders is shorter and that if DUSPA 
approved all of this list, it will still have $800,000. 
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Lines 352 and 353 show the deferrals for Blocks A&B. He added that if Block A 
sells this year, these numbers will change and there could be a release of a $1.5 
million deposit.  
 

He reported that the deferrals include about $1 million for the tail tracks and $1.1 million 
for parking.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that DUSPA is in arrears on payment of the USNC fees.  He added 
that if there are no land sales, then DUSPA will not have local funds to pay the fees.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that there is a new section on the budget report for work on the 
historic DUS building to track this budget.  He added that DUSPA is reserving $1 million 
for an Amtrak TI allowance. These items have increased the remaining budget for now, 
but that it may change.  
 
Jerry Glick asked Mr. Mosher to discuss line 162, the DUS Overhead and operating 
expenses.  
 
Bill Mosher responded that this number should not be zero (as is shown on the budget 
report) and that funds should be budgeted for operating DUS at some point in time.  He 
added that this needs to be revisited and that the reason is that there is no longer any 
parking revenue from the lots at DUS, so an operating budget is necessary.  
 
Alex Brown reported that Mike Sullivan should know for certain, but that the budgets 
should have been swapped.  
 
Jerry Glick asked about the current budget for the A & B under-builds.  
 
Mr. Mosher replied that it is about $500,000, which includes $50,000 for design.  He 
added that the goal is to have a wall so that the developer can go down two stories.  Mr. 
Mosher reported that USNC does not believe the under builds should be their expense 
and that DUSPA disagrees with USNC’s current position.  He added that no one wants an 
excavation to collapse.  
 
Marla Lien reported that the DUSPA contract with USNC says that USNC must design 
and construct these under builds or DUSPA can deduct these costs from the USNC fees.  
 
Bill Mosher reported that he recalled “access point” language - the cost was to be borne 
by USNC for access, but that USNC has pulled the access point away from the CRT.  He 
added that this issue should be worked out in the A & B purchase and sale agreements if 
not sooner.  He also added that it needs to be resolved in the next 30 to 60 days.  
 
Jerry Glick reported that, with respect to the parking issues, not all of the current Board 
Members will remember the letting go of Lot G.  
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Bill Mosher reported that the FEIS requires 150 public parking spaces. The FEIS does 
not require the parking to be free and that it may not require parking to be public 24/7 and 
that DUSPA should work with the developer for parking.  He added that the costs will go 
up to about $6 million if DUSPA pays the entire amount to construct these 150 spaces.  
He added that DUSPA needs to resolve the definition of public parking in the FEIS.  
 
Jerry Glick added that DUSPA needs to deal with this issue now.  
 
Bill Mosher agreed with Mr. Glick and added that it is a 30 year obligation.  
 
Kent Bagley asked whether the provision of surface parking on Lot A or B is an option. 
 
Bill Mosher replied that surface parking is an option, but that it would be temporary.  He 
added that spending $300,000 for surface parking may make sense for now, but since it is 
not a long term solution, we could not satisfy the 2030 EIS requirement.  He also added 
that $1.1 million is all that we have budgeted for parking.  

 
 
 C.  Artist Contract for Services at DUS.   
 
Bill Mosher reported that the FEIS required historical interpretive displays of DUS and its 
environs.  He added that DUSPA budget $500,000 for this work and that the $100,000 
contemplated for the work of artist Kevin Curry is to satisfy the interpretive signage requirement.  
He added that RTD selected Mr. Curry through a public process.  
 
Mr. Mosher suggested that Mr. Curry make his presentation before the Board discusses the 
contract.  Bill Mosher introduced Kevin Curry to the Board.  
 
Artist Kevin Curry conducted a slide presentation of his proposed interpretive displays.  He 
reported that he proposes five locations and described the displays as follows: 
 

1. A large scale sun dial modeled after a train conductors stop watch to be located at the 
north end of the Wynkoop Plaza.  

2. Acid etching of tree shadows to be located on the platform at the east end of the 
pedestrian bridge. 

3. Use eight of the old cast iron doors that were located in the pedestrian tunnel to make a 
pavilion at the west end of the Wewatta Plaza.  The doors will be in a circular pattern and 
be placed upon old bricks from the pedestrian tunnel for the display base. 

4. A large scale iron sculpture of a train track at the south end of the station.  The scale of 
the train track will be about the size of the park bench and the track is shown as though it 
is emerging from the ground. 

5. Re-create the bases of the pedestals at the base of the Mizpah Arch.  The original 
proposal was to have the pedestals be two to four feet high, but because of fire lane 
issues, the proposal is now to have the outlines of the pedestal footprints on the plaza at 
Wynkoop.  The outline proposals are brass, stone or acid etching.  
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Brenda Tierney, RTD Public Information Manager, introduced herself asked whether there were 
any questions.  
 
Steve Kaplan asked whether these proposals were a done deal.  
 
Bill Mosher responded that they were not a done deal and that our contract with Mr. Curry 
provides that there will be public presentations and feedback prior to the start of fabrication of 
any display.  
 
Steve Kaplan reported that he has concerns about the proposals and that it seems to him like a 
lost opportunity.  He stated that he is thinking about the Highline in New York City, but that 
perhaps this Board Meeting may not be the proper venue to discuss his concerns.  
 
Jerry Glick asked whether DUSPA can develop and implement a public process to help with the 
art proposals. 
 
Steve Kaplan reported that there already has been a public process and that he wants to be 
respectful of that process and certainly to Mr. Curry.  
 
Bill Bianco asked Mr. Kaplan to continue with his discussion about a lost opportunity.  
 
Steve Kaplan asked to compare the DUS with other iconic places such as the Highline in New 
York where they did something remarkable.  He added that he may be too subjective about the 
project and that he is glad that it is not a blue mustang.  
 
Kent Bagley stated that the Highline is a one to two mile long park situated on an elevated 
former rail track that is very different from the DUS project.  He added that the drawings at this 
phase of the proposal process are relatively sterile.  
 
Bill Mosher stated that Mr. Kaplan’s issue is not Kevin Curry or the process, but that the 
integration has been slow.  He suggested that DUSPA really has two options.  DUSPA can stay 
on the path that it is on to satisfy the FEIS requirement and respect the RTD selection process 
and have the three party contract wherein RTD owns the artwork with rights of removal and 
DUSPA pays to have the artist design, fabricate and install from the five pieces that are proposed 
from now to October 2013 for $90,000. 
 
Mr. Mosher suggested that on the current path, DUSPA may be able to stretch the funds by 
providing help to the artist by adding funds for the structural, electrical and access costs.  He 
reported that DUSPA’s design team can participate in this and that DUSPA could pay for the 
engineering and review above the $90,000.  He added that regardless of the funding, DUSPA’s 
roll in the art process needs to be tied to Mr. Curry’s work.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that the idea here is to get the base contract in place for Mr. Curry and 
allow Mr. Curry to coordinate with SHPO and Denver Planning.  He added that RTD’s attorney 
has signed off on the base contract in the form here today.  
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Mr. Mosher reported that, of the five proposed pieces, it appears the iron door pavilion is the one 
that will require evaluation for ADA, structural and electrical issues.  
 
Bill Mosher reported that the second alternative would be to return to the drawing board with 
Mr. Curry.  He added that the issues raised by Steve Kaplan could be addressed by perhaps 
reducing the number of pieces under the $90,000 contract and look to adding funds for each 
piece selected.  He emphasized that there are still funds in the art budget for other works and this 
contract is intended to address the FEIS interpretative signage requirement only.  
 
Elbra Wedgeworth reported that many people undertook a long process for selecting the artist 
and that DUSPA does not have funding to start a new selection process.  She suggested that 
DUSPA wants to respect the RTD process and move this forward rather than return to the 
selection process.  
 
Jerry Glick asked about the time frame for any decisions. 
 
Kevin Curry replied that for him to install the pieces during construction makes the most sense, 
otherwise demolition may be required.  
 
Marla Lien reported that she appreciates the committee’s work and selection of Mr. Curry and 
that DUSPA still has $300,000 budgeted for art over and above this contract.  She reported that 
she supports the idea of reducing the number of pieces because we have small spaces and that 
using Mr. Curry and perhaps even adding funds for Kevin’s work may make sense.  
 
Kevin Curry reported that reducing the number of pieces will improve the quality of each piece 
under the same budget.  He added that he wants to work with the DUSPA Board to solve 
problems.   
 
Elbra Wedgeworth asked Marla Lien if she would make a motion regarding the artists contract. 
 
Marla Lien suggested that the contract should be sent back to committee. 
 
Bill Mosher reported that the RTD committee selected the artist and that DUSPA needs to select 
the art.  
 
Elbra Wedgeworth suggested that it sounds like fewer pieces with the same budget or adding 
funds to the budget, as described by Marla Lien, is preferred by the Board. 
 
Bill Mosher asked Brenda Tierney whether the Union Station Advocates (“USA”) was on the 
selection committee. 
 
Brenda Tierney reported that USA, Judy Montero and others were on the selection committee.  
 
Jerry Glick asked whether the form of the artist’s contract is acceptable so that the Board 
understands and can approve it in substantially final form. 
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Bill Mosher responded that, given the new direction this meeting is taking us, the contract should 
go to the finance committee before a Board vote.  He added that the contract is a good form and 
that Article 6 and Exhibit A can be changed to reflect today’s meeting.  
 
 D. Annual Conflicts Disclosure Reminder 
 
Dawn Bookhardt reported that the new Policy and Disclosure form will come out soon for the 
Board Members to complete.   
 
 
  
VII. ACTION ITEMS 
 
 A. Proposed Change Orders 
 
Jerry Glick made a motion to approve the proposed change order on today’s Pending Change 
Order Items Requiring Board Approval list.  

 
Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The vote to approve the change orders was unanimous.  
 
 B.  Year End Budget Report 
 
Jerry Glick moved to approve the January 2012 budget report. 
 
Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The vote to approve the budget report was unanimous.  
 
VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
None.   
 
 
IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
None.  
 
 
X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

 

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

Elbra Wedgeworth announced that the next two meetings are February 2nd and March 1st.  There 
being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:52 p.m.   
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      Approved by Vote of the Board and 
      accepted by: 
 
 
      _________________________________ 
      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  


















